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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held virtually at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           Tuesday 30th March 2021
Present: Cllr N Dalton (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice Chair), Cllr R Gower, Cllr M Hunter, Cllr V Phillipps and Cllr Santoro
In attendance:
Rebecca Hague - Clerk and 3 Members of the Public

1. Welcome and Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor A Lovett, Mr R Beeby (Rempstone PCC) and Mrs J Schober (Chair of Rempstone Village Hall Management Committee)
2. Minutes of the Meeting Held on 17th March 2020
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 17th March 2020 were approved and signed by Councillor Dalton as a true and accurate record. Proposed by Cllr Pearson, seconded by Cllr Phillipps.

3. Report for 2020/21 from Rempstone Parish Council
The report from Rempstone Parish Council was read out by Councillor Nicki Dalton.


Twelve months ago, on March 17, 2020 we held the last Annual Parish Meeting in Rempstone Village Hall.  This was six days before the coronavirus pandemic saw the country enter the first national lockdown, when we were told to Stay at Home, Protect the NHS and Save Lives.

It has been a year like no other and has impacted our lives in so many ways. In that time, we have lost a number of much-loved village residents and have not been able to mourn their passing in the traditional way, but I would like to ask you to take a moment to remember them, their families and friends.

As I said in my opening, it has been a year that has seen our lives changed by coronavirus. Many have been isolated from their families and friends, the usual routines that mark day to day living have been put on hold and looking back it seems like a year where time stood still, but we have adapted to change and be it home shopping, home schooling, home working, and virtual catch-up calls we have adapted. This is the case with the Parish Council, our methods of operation had to change following the coronavirus legislation, and we have had to amend standing orders to move to virtual meetings and officers remained in their existing posts. We miss the personal interaction between councillors and residents, but the work has continued.

All the scheduled parish council meetings have been held online and councillors have also met informally and virtually on most Monday mornings to keep abreast of any relevant items that may need attention.

The coronavirus pandemic has obviously been the focus for all our minds through the year and early on a volunteer Working Party was established.

This group which also meets virtually on Monday mornings, comprises representatives of the Parish Council, the Village Hall Management Committee, Rempstone PCC and the White Lion. It has been led by Councillor Roland Gower and has worked tirelessly to meet the needs of residents. In the earliest days of lockdown, a team of volunteer helpers were recruited to shop, obtain prescriptions, dog walk etc and provide a much-needed source of physical and mental support to the most vulnerable and isolated in our community.

As things evolved, Thursday evenings became the time of Clap for Carers and music played before and after this nationwide event was a bonus.  Things eased, allowing a few socially distanced events and then Rushcliffe returned to the highest tier of restrictions and a new national lockdown. The Rempstone support group newsletter became a regular information platform and continues. Residents generously support donations to local food banks, take part in creative projects and this year, through donations and the work of support group members, saw Rempstone’s first Christmas tree in position outside the Village Hall. 

We will learn later in the meeting on the impact coronavirus has had on the Village Hall and Church which are two of the focal points in village life as is the public house, The White Lion.  Now as restrictions hopefully ease over the coming weeks we look forward to being able to resume life in the way that we know it. 
Allotments - The village allotments continue to be fully taken up and have been particularly beneficial for the holders over the past months as gardening became a particularly popular and therapeutic occupation.  Councillor Pearson has undertaken the communication with holders throughout the year.

Planning – Councillors have commented on a number of planning applications including an application for the development of 21 properties, parking etc on the Welfare Field and an application for the construction of agricultural buildings on land bordering the junction of the A60 and A6006. In the past few weeks one of the planning conditions for the development known as Church View Grove has been completed with the provision of a footpath extending from the development to the crossroads put in place.

Housing Survey - A housing needs survey was carried out by Midlands Rural Housing in the village in October 2020. Questionnaires were delivered to 175 households in the village of Rempstone and an electronic survey was available as an alternative method of response. 74 questionnaires were submitted and the evaluation published in in November concluded an identifiable need for 1 affordable home and four open market homes. 

Broadband Upgrade - Work has been ongoing regarding the upgrade of the village broadband under the Gigabit Broadband Voucher Scheme – an investment fund to allow rural areas to have the benefit of fibre broadband delivered directly into their properties to increase connection speeds.  Government funding and contributions by the Nottinghamshire County Council allows projects confirmed by March 31, 2021 to benefit from £1500 per domestic property and higher grants for business. The council has worked to publicise the initiative amongst residents and to encourage the signing of a pledge of interest.  

There has been a high level of interest from domestic and commercial users and we look forward to the scheme being implemented.  Thanks to John Cottee and the project team at NCC for their help in facilitating this scheme along with parish clerk Rebecca Hague. The government are currently sending out emails which you must respond to in order to confirm acceptance of the terms and condition and receive the voucher.

CEMEX - Due to coronavirus restrictions only one meeting of the CEMEX Liaison Group has been held in the past twelve months.  This took place last week under the chair of Eric Porter. Currently CEMEX has a planning application submitted to Nottinghamshire County Council regarding some alterations in timing, landscaping etc in line with their ongoing excavations.  

CCTV - Further to damage to the cameras on the Village Hall a review of the village CCTV has taken place with the Parish Council and Village Hall Management Committee working together resulting in upgraded equipment installed and the running costs and maintenance now shared between the two bodies. Thanks to Councillors Hunter, Gower and Santoro for their work on this with the contractors.

Website - We are legally required to have a village website containing minutes, agendas etc relating to the Parish Council. During the current situation is has also carried guidance regarding coronavirus restrictions and a separate planning page includes details of planning applications when published. 

Parish Office - It is ten years this month since the Village Hall was officially opened. The Council has maintained an office in the hall for the use of the parish clerk and occasional meetings.  Due to the restrictions that have been imposed upon us with coronavirus we have re-examined the need for this facility and have decided to not continue with its hire.  Subsequently the parish clerk and myself have removed the parish documents, some will be retained in the Nottinghamshire Archives, more recent items will be held securely by the clerk and of course in this digital age the majority are accessible online.  Once permitted the meetings of the Parish Council will be held in the Village Hall and should any residents require a meeting with a councillor this can be arranged at a mutually convenient location. 

Remembrance - During the year that saw the 75th anniversary of VE Day on May 8 and VJ Day on August 15, the village was not able to remember in the way that had been planned. However, VE Day saw villagers gathering in a socially distanced way outdoors to listen to a broadcast of Churchill’s speech and music of the period.  Poppies were placed on lamp posts throughout the village on both these dates and again for Remembrance Day in November.

Traffic - Of all the issues highlighted by the village questionnaire in 2019/20 the chief cause of concern was the volume and speed of traffic through the village. During the early days of lockdown the village resembled a bygone era with very light traffic. As the months progressed sadly it has increased and particularly the number, size and speed of HGVs are an ongoing concern. The village speed watch group has had to suspend activities owing to coronavirus restrictions but the police speed cameras have visited on occasions in recent weeks. The council works with individuals and the appropriate agencies to mitigate these problems and it is noted that some speed restrictions and variable speed cameras are planned for the A6006 from Rempstone crossroads towards Stanford. Monitoring cameras have been installed at the crossroads to assess the level of traffic turning right into the village but problems with vehicles undercutting those waiting at the light and the limited view of vehicles approaching on the A60 from Nottingham remains the biggest concern. 

The Council has been supported over the year by County Councillor John Cottee and Borough Councillor Reg Adair, they have been supportive with both grants from their community funds and also with help and advice for which we are very grateful.

The councillors have all worked extremely hard in the most difficult of circumstances to carry out their duties and have really gone above and beyond to help support this community and I would like to thank each and every one for their efforts.  A special thanks go to our parish clerk, Rebecca Hague. She has advised, guided and carried us through this year and is a valued and integral part of the team.

Hopefully we will never experience another year like the one just passed, but out of it has come the realisation that we do live in a very special and caring village and are lucky to call Rempstone our home.
4. Accounts for 2020/21 and Precept for 2021/22  
An update on the accounts was presented by clerk and responsible financial officer Rebecca Hague.

During the financial year ending 31st March 2021 the parish council received income of £7,901.20 and incurred expenditure amounting to £11,296.60. 

There are several items which have come out of the capital reserves, these being the CCTV upgrade costs, the 1st payment of 50% for the village sign (which is due to be installed in the coming weeks) and a new laptop.

As the parish council is exempt from paying VAT we will be able to reclaim back over £970 from the expenditure this year.
The accounts will be subject to an internal audit and the final accounts will be approved at the meeting of the parish council in May, after which they will be published on our website.

As costs increase it has become necessary to increase the precept for 2021/22 from £5095 to £5350. 
Councillor Dalton noted thanks to the internal auditor for once again carrying out the checks this year.
5. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee
The report from the Village Hall Management Committee was read out on behalf of Mrs J Schober.

This report details the work undertaken by the Village Hall Management Committee during the tenth year of operation and details the impact of and response to the Corona Virus pandemic.

1. General Objectives & Committee Membership

The focus of our work is to manage events and activities that appeal to village residents and to income generate to meet Village Hall overheads, running costs and add to our reserves year on year. The key objectives, as agreed with the Big Lottery, relate to safety management, attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling.

The Corona Virus pandemic has reduced the number of events and activities on offer this year. Our last event before the first lockdown was on March 18 2020. Covid-19 has significantly reduced our income and as a result, limited the opportunities for residents to enjoy the range of events and classes usually on offer. Our priorities and on-going objectives are to ensure that we comply with all aspects of the Gov.uk Covid-19 guidelines for the use of the Village Hall as a community facility, to prioritise the safety and protection of users and volunteers and to offer well managed activities and events when regulations and lockdown restrictions allow.

The Corona Virus Working Party was established on March 23 2020 in response to the first lockdown. Members represent the Parish Council, Village Hall Management Committee and Rempstone Church. This group has met every week to co-ordinate support, communications and activities in response to the pandemic. This group will continue to meet while lockdown measures are in place.

There have been no changes to the Village Hall Management Committee membership this year. The Committee has ten members.
2. Usage

The impact of three lockdowns and the tier system resulted in the cancellation of most activities and events this year. The Line Dancing class last ran on March 16 2020. The Yoga and Pilates Classes resumed for a short period in late summer. The monthly Tea and Games and the Craft Group sessions have not run since March 2020. Other main events eg the Village Fete, Bingo and Fish & Chip suppers, had to be cancelled. Until late 2020, there were no private hires. This has severely affected our income.

In order for the village hall to be used when restrictions allowed, the Committee undertook Covid – 19 Risk Assessments for all activities to meet Government regulations. Hand gel, visors, signage and social distancing measures were introduced to ensure compliance with the regulations. In addition,

risk assessments, amended booking conditions and other health and safety measures were put in place. The Village Hall Committee registered for a QR code.

By complying with Covid-19 Gov.uk regulations, the Village Hall was recognised as a Covid-19 safe venue by Nottingham County Council and the organisations that provide guidelines for Yoga and Pilates classes. The Committee supported three Coffee Mornings, the Picnic Tea in August and the Village Show in September. A range of private hires took place before the most recent lockdown came into effect.

3. Retail Grants

Rempstone Village hall is a registered charity subject to business rates. To date, we have been exempted from paying rates during 2020/21 and awarded three retail grants by Rushcliffe Borough Council as part of the Government support scheme. These grants have gone a long way to cover our ongoing running costs and overheads. The end of year accounts and the timing of the resumption of income generating activities will determine whether we draw on our financial reserves in the future.

4. Gift Aid

The application to the HMRC for Rempstone Village hall to be registered for gift aid, is being processed.

5. Maintenance Contracts & Licences

Safety management is a key priority and annual maintenance contracts are in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems. The contracts for PAT testing, fire safety and the alarm system were taken out in 2019 and continue with Fire Safety Systems (FSE), Ruddington.

Rempstone Village Hall is registered with the Information Commissioner’s Office (IOC) for the CCTV use.

The Premises Licence, PPS, PPL and Film licenses are renewed annually.

The membership of Action with Communities in Rural England (ACRE) has been renewed.

The Occupational Licence for the Parish Council use of the office came into effect in April 2019. The Parish Council has notified the Village Hall Management Committee that they will not renew the Occupational Licence after March 31 2021 and the office will, therefore be vacated. The Management Committee will agree the on-going use of this space.

6.Marketing

We continue to advertise our activities through local networks e.g. Link in Wymeswold, the village website, Facebook, Compass, email and door drops. The email circulation list has increased from 103 to 142 this year with residents new to the village and others, joining. General Data Protection Regulations, introduced in 2018 apply to this process.

7. Village Hall Hire

The hire and booking systems are well established and are subject to annual review. Our rates remain competitive in relation to other halls locally and our facilities give added value. Details of Terms and Conditions of Hire and hire rates are available on the website, notice boards and from the Booking secretaries.

8. Accountability & GDPR

We report to the Board of Holding Trustees. We continue to be monitored by Big Lottery and the Charity Commission. We continue to ensure we meet the GDPR requirements.

9. Village Hall Activities.

Village Hall activities fall into a range of categories, those initiated and managed by the Committee, those that are combined fund raisers with the Church Social Committee, external hirers and events either regular or single sessions, for the benefit of residents.

This year just three Coffee Mornings were held, a Picnic Tea and Village Show. All were well supported and were enjoyable events. 
In December, the free Children’s Christmas Party was replaced by a small gift for children in the village and a very successful Christmas raffle was held.

10. Costs and Maintenance

The running costs for the hall have increased this year. There have been increases in some overheads. In liaison with the Parish Council, the CCTV facility has been upgraded. The running costs and maintenance are now shared between the Parish Council and Village Hall Management Committee. Other standard costs include insurance, essential maintenance and safety contracts, licences, cleaning, decoration, consumables, mobile phone, stationery and advertising. Maintenance costs this year include the replacement of alarm sensors and redecoration.

11. Future Planning

There is much concern among the Trustees about the social impact of this pandemic on our community as well as the impact on income. The hall will reopen as soon as possible and will follow Government advice to provide opportunities to socialise, reintroduce a program of events, classes and hire options.

It continues to be our strategy to ensure that the use of the hall has wide appeal, is accessible and offers a quality environment. We will continue to promote our activities to village residents and to encourage regular users and private hire. The Village Fete and Village Show are planned for June & September respectively.

12. Conclusion

This has been an exceptional and demanding year for all. I would like to express my thanks to all the members of the Village Hall Management Committee who have supported me and all our work this

year. There has been much to adapt to. Once again, they have given generously of their time and efforts particularly in relation to the events where there is a lot of preparation and effort to ensure successful outcomes. The Holding Trustees have given significant support to a range of administrative issues. We thank those have given donations for our raffles and other stalls and those who are not on the Village Hall Management Committee but who gave generously of their time at the Village Show. 

We look forward to reopening our doors.

6. Report from the Parochial Church Council 
The report from the Parochial Church Council was read out by Councillor Phillipps on behalf of Mr R Beeby.
The year 2020 was a difficult year for everyone all around the world and the Church of England was no exception. Here in the UK the vaccination programme is giving us all hope for a brighter future.

The Church was closed for regular worship for some time but we have been able to hold shortened communion services twice a month on Sundays at 10am. With social distancing measures in place the church can accommodate a maximum of 20 people. 

We ask that if you would like to attend a service please reserve a place by contacting the church warden. There will be a short service on Good Friday, 2nd April, at 11am. On Easter Sunday, 4th April there will be a communion service at 11am, then on Sunday 11th April at 10am.

During the year we have had one wedding, two funerals and a burial. We were only able to participate in one joint fundraising activity and despite the wind blowing the gazebos over we were delighted to receive £410. We are also fortunate that many people in the village give regularly and we are grateful for that.

The quinquennial inspection of the church fabric was carried out in the autumn and fortunately this threw up only a few problems that need rectifying. Some work on the wooden window frames and internal plaster work which will be sorted when the long planned internal decorations finally get under way.

Lastly the PCC would like to thank the Village Coronavirus Working Party for the help and support they have offered to everybody during the last twelve months.



7. Open Session
As nominated Tree Warden by the parish council Eric Porter would like to emphasise that he is always on hand to answer any questions or queries residents may have with trees in the village.

A resident suggested the parish council consider getting Wysall Lane designated as a “quiet lane”. The parish council will discuss this at the next parish council meeting.

8. Date of Next Meeting:  Tuesday 4th May 2021 at 7.30pm - Annual Meeting of the Parish Council to be held virtually.
Councillor Dalton reiterated her thanks to the councillors, clerk and residents who support and contribute to parish council meetings.

There being no further business Cllr Dalton thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 8.08pm.

Chair ___________________________ Date ________________
